
MEETING NOTICE 
 
The Policy Advisory Board (PAB) for the Washington County Community Development Block 
Grant (CDBG) and HOME Investments Partnerships Program will meet at 7:00 pm on 
Thursday February 11th, 2021. The meeting will occur through Zoom.  
Call in option: If the first number is full, dial the next number:   

1-346-248-7799 
1-669-900-6833 

           Meeting ID: 820 9643 5854  Passcode: 378528 
Video option: If you’d like to connect to Zoom to view the presentation, click the link: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82096435854?pwd=eTZIY0V1V0xNRlNqL0RVS2xIeW81dz09   
 
For further information, contact the Office of Community Development at 503-846-8615.   

 
 

PAB MEETING 
AGENDA 

 
Recognition of Kyle Allen and Cadence Petros for their Service on the Policy 

Advisory Board 
 

VICE-CHAIR ELECTIONS 
 

1. (Action) Approval of Minutes, January 14, 2021 Meeting (enclosed) 
 
2. (Action)       Proposal Rating Results: CDBG and HOME Proposed 2021 Funding Lists 

(enclosed) 
 
3. (Info)    Update on County Counsel Opinion on Public Meeting Law Relative to 

CDBG/HOME Presentation Day (oral) 
 
4. (Info)   Letter to Cities re: National Community Development Week (enclosed)  
   
5. (Info) Miscellaneous and Announcements 
 

a) Next Month’s Location 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82096435854?pwd=eTZIY0V1V0xNRlNqL0RVS2xIeW81dz09


- ACTION - 
 

POLICY ADVISORY BOARD (PAB) for the Washington County Community 
Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program and HOME Investment Partnerships 
Program, January 14, 2021 6:00 pm.  
 

PUBLIC HEARING MINUTES 
 

AMENDED FY2019 ACTION PLAN TO INCORPORATE 
THE CARES ACT CDBG-CV3 FUNDING 

 
And 

 
POLICY ADVISORY BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

 
The following persons were present:  
 
PAB REPRESENTATIVES:       
Banks *Stephanie Jones 
Beaverton  Cadence Petros 
Cornelius           *Luis Hernandez 
Forest Grove *Val Valfre 
Gaston *David Meeker 
Hillsboro  Chris Hartye 
King City *Micah Paulsen 
North Plains      *Teri Lenahan 
Sherwood *Kim Young 
Tigard  *Liz Newton 
Tualatin *Bridget Brooks  
Wash Co. *Pam Treece 
*Denotes Primaries 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
OCD STAFF: 
Jennie Proctor, Program Manager 
Ann Hawkins, Housing & Community 
Development Specialist 
Mari Valencia Aguilar, Housing & 
Community Development Specialist 
Natalie Williams, Housing & 
Community Development Specialist 
KarenAlice Jones, Housing & 
Community Development Specialist 
Lauren Thomas, Administrative 
Specialist 
 
GUESTS: 
Emily Van Vleet, City of Beaverton 
Omar Martinez, City of Hillsboro 
Karen Perl Fox, City of Tualatin 
Barbara Rhodes, Hillsboro Resident 
Carol Greenough, Washington County 
Local Implemental Planning 
Committee (LIP) & Behavioral Health 
Council
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Public Hearing 
Lauren Thomas informed all meeting participants that this public meeting will be 
recorded.  
 
Teri Lenahan, Chair of the Policy Advisory Board, opened the public hearing at 
approximately 6:00 pm. All PAB members, staff, and members of the public 
introduced themselves for the record.   
 
Jennie Proctor began the Public Hearing by reviewing the requirements from 
HUD. Each year we undertake two (2) public hearings – one for the Annual 
Performance Report and one for our Action Plan. When we have additional 
funds that come through, we undertake a public comment process as well as a 
public hearing. For the CARES Act funding the Department of Housing and 
Urban Development (HUD) has provided a waiver with respect to the public 
comment period. A comment period is typically 30 day but under the CARES Act 
guidance, the comment period is five (5) days.  
 
Washington County CDBG-CV3 Allocation Plan 
 
KarenAlice Jones discussed the purpose of the public hearing. On March 27, 
2020, the federal government approved the CARES Act which initially provided a 
first “tranche”* to Washington County of $1,311,034 for the Community 
Development Block Grant-CV (CDBG-CV1).  
(The second “tranche” went directly to the State of Oregon). 
A third “tranche” of CDBG-CV3 at $1,713,078 is now available; this is the 
allocation that is currently under consideration.   

CDBG-CV3, COVID-19 Funding Matrix 
CDBG-CV3:   $1,713,078             Projects:  $1,573,078       Administration: $140,000                        
 

Subrecipient Eligible Activity Funding 
Amount Activities Performance Indicator (# and Types of 

People to be served) 

  
Washington County 
Housing Services 

  

  
  
  

Respite Shelter 
  

  
  

  
$ 350,000 

Funding to support the Respite 
Shelter in order to provide safe 
shelter for people impacted by 
the covid pandemic:  covid 
positive persons, persons 
awaiting test results and persons 
exposed to the virus who must 
isolate. 

The number of homeless/houseless 
persons to be assisted at the Respite 
Center is estimated to be 180 persons 
over a 6-month period. 

Microenterprise 
Services of Oregon 
  
  
Adelante Mujeres 

  

  
Microenterprise 

technical assistance 
support 

  
  

$  40,000 
Technical assistance to agencies 
to support small businesses (1-5 
employees) whose activity has 
been impacted by the covid 
pandemic.  $40,000 fills the 
funding gap from the initial 
CDBG-CV1 award.  

Low/moderate microenterprise 
businesses will be served over a 12-month 
period by MESO. 
  
Low/moderate microenterprise 
businesses will be served over a 12-month 
period by Adelante Mujeres. 
  
Accomplishment numbers (160 
businesses in total) were reported under 
CDBG-CV1. 
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Community Action 

Organization  
  

  
  

Rent Assistance 
  

    
    
$ 583,078 

Rental, utility, and lease fees 
assistance will be provided 
through Community Action to 
households impacted by covid-
19. 

135 households at eligible incomes will be 
assisted. 

  
TBD through an 

application process 
  
  

  
Shower Truck(s) 

  
  

$ 200,000 Shower truck(s) will be acquired 
by an agency selected through a 
competitive bidding process.   

An estimated 1,500-3,000 
homeless/houseless persons will be 
served at mobile locations county-wide.  
Mobile locations and frequency to be 
determined. 

Family Promise 
  
  

Homeless support 
  
  

 $ 400,000 
  
     

  
The three (3) affiliates of Family 
Promise will provide non-
congregate shelter.  The County 
is working with the 3 affiliates to 
determine how best to contract 
the funds.   

From Jan – June 2021: 
130 households will be served over the 
course of this project. 
  

Washington County  
Office of Community 

Development Administration  $ 140,000 Administrative costs at 8.17%   

 
Teri asked for clarification about the microenterprise technical assistance. 
KarenAlice stated that these funds would provide technical assistance staffing to 
small businesses.  
 
The PAB discussed the reorganization of Family Promise and how it may not 
happen for a few months. We will likely have to contract with them before they 
have reorganized.  
 
City of Hillsboro CDBG-CV3 Allocation Plan 
 
Omar Martinez reviewed Hillsboro’s CDBG-CV3 allocation plan. 
 
  

Funding Allocation Formula 

Entitlement   $615,794 

Rental Assistance  $500,000  

Utility Assistance  $50,000  

TBD – CDVG-CV Eligible 
Activity 

 $65,794  

Total   $615,794 
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City of Beaverton CDBG-CV3 Allocation Plan 
 
Emily Van Vleet reviewed Beaverton’s CDBG-CV3 allocation plan.  
 

 
 
Bridget Brooks asked about the hotel voucher model with Family Promise. In 
Tualatin, they were able to change the service model so they could also serve 
individuals as well as families. Bridget asked if Beaverton also expanded 
services to individuals. Emily stated that they also switched so that they could 
serve individuals.  
 
Liz Newton stated that Family Promise has a great model for providing services. 
Liz asked how the funds will get sorted out between Family Promise Tualatin 
Valley, Family Promise of Beaverton, and Family Promise of Washington 
County/Hillsboro. Emily stated that the city of Beaverton is specifically funding 
Family Promise of Beaverton. KarenAlice stated that Washington County is 
looking at all three affiliates to determine allocations.  
 
Stephanie Jones asked about the Community Action administrative fees for city 
of Beaverton and if Washington County is also providing funds to administrative 
fees for Community Action. Jennie said that approximately 5% of the funds 
given to Community Action will be used for administrative costs.  
 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 
 
Teri opened the public hearing to the public for testimony. With there being no 
public comment, Chair Teri Lenahan closed the Public Hearing at approximately 
6:53 pm.  
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Policy Advisory Board Meeting 

 
The regular meeting of the PAB was called to order by Chair Teri Lenahan at 
approximately 6:57 pm.  
 
1. APPROVAL OF DECEMBER 10, 2020 MINUTES: 
 
Stephanie Jones MOVED TO APPROVE THE December 10th, 2020 MINUTES. 
Val Valfre SECONDED.  Motion CARRIED. (12 yes, 0 no) 
 
2. APPROVAL OF THE CDBG-CV3 ALLOCATION PLAN  
 
On March 27, 2020, the federal government approved the CARES Act which 
provided $5 billion for the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) 
program and $4 billion for the Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) program. HUD 
has abbreviated the program names as CDBG-CV and ESG-CV. The dollar 
amounts were allocated in tranches. For CDBG, the first $2 billion was allocated 
based on the regular formula resulting in $1,311,034 for Washington County. 
The second tranche was allocated directly to the State of Oregon. The third 
tranche (CDBG-CV3) resulted in $1,713,078 for Washington County and is the 
subject of the enclosed allocation plan.  
 
Over the course of May through August, OCD, in conjunction with Hillsboro and 
Beaverton staff, held several consultations with organizations involved in 
housing, homelessness, business and human services relative to COVID 
impact/needs. In summary, common themes were rent and utility assistance, 
homeless assistance, access to resources, and small business support. The 
allocation plans have been based on information collected from the 
consultations with the service provider agencies, communication from the Racial 
Equity Collaborative, daily news reports about the number of unemployment 
filings, and news reports generally about loss of businesses.  
 
The CDBG-CV3 allocation plan was discussed during the public hearing.  
 
Kim Young MOVED TO ENDORSE THE CDBG-CV3 ALLOCATION PLAN AND 
AMENDED 2019 ACTION PLAN FOR APPROVAL BY THE WASHINGTON 
COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS. Stephanie Jones SECONDED. 
MOTION CARRIED (10 yes, 0 no) 
 
3. PROJECT PROPOSALS 

a. Funding Estimates 
i. Jennie Proctor reviewed the timeline 21/22 application 

cycle. The presentations will be held on January 28th and 
the final scores must be put into ZoomGrants by January 
31st at midnight. The PAB will endorse the list of projects at 
the February 11th meeting for the 2021 Action Plan. The 
Public Hearing on the 2021 Action Plan will be on April 8th.  
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Staff will take the 2021 Action Plan to the BCC on May 4th 
for approval.  

ii. 2021 is the first year that Tigard will be a joint entitlement 
with Washington County. We have an operating agreement 
with the city of Tigard to administer their funds. HUD lists 
Washington County’s allocation and Tigard’s allocations 
separately but then they are combined into Washington 
County’s spending account. 50% of their funds will be for 
projects of Tigard’s choosing. The remaining 50% of their 
funds will go to support our administrative costs, public 
services, and to support the other categories in our funding 
list. We’re estimating 50% of their grant to be about 
$185,000.  

 
 
The allocation will now look like this:  

 
Bridget asked what Tigard’s allocation is based on. Jennie 
stated that this allocation is determined by HUD. The 
estimate we have now was given to us when Tigard was  
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considering going out on their own or becoming a joint 
entitlement.  
 

iii. For CDBG, we are estimating $2,228,635 for FY 21/22. 

 
iv. For HOME, we are expecting to have $1,706,040 to award 

Housing Development Projects. The following is our 
tentative funding for FY 21/22.  

 
b. Project Proposals Review  

i. Ann Hawkins reviewed the two (2) HOME applications we 
received for FY 21/22: Basalt Creek and Tigard Senior 
Housing.  

 



PAB Minutes 
January 14, 2021 
Page 8 of 8 

 
 

ii. Mari Valencia Aguilar and Natalie Williams reviewed the 
three (3) Infrastructure applications we received for FY 
21/22: City of Banks Wilkes Street Water Line and 
Accessibility, City of Cornelius N 19th and Davis Mini-
Roundabout, and City of Cornelius N. Davis Pedestrian 
Improvements. 

iii. Mari and Natalie reviewed the eight (8) Public Services 
applications we received for FY 21/22: Community Action 
Organization, Ecumenical Ministries of Oregon, Good 
Neighbor Center, Just Compassion of East Washington 
County, Forest Grove Foundation, Microenterprise Services 
of Oregon, Project Homeless Connect, and St. Vincent de 
Paul Tigard Conference.  

c. Presentation Schedule  
i. Jennie reviewed the presentation schedule for January 28th. 

Presentations will begin at 9am and will end at 12:35pm. 
There will be time for a short debrief to answer any 
questions at the end.  

d. ZoomGrants Refresher 
i. Ann reviewed ZoomGrants with the PAB and showed them 

where to find the applications, staff reports, and rating 
section. Natalie reviewed how to access ZoomGrants 
University with additional tips for rating applications.  

 
4. RECOGNITION OF VAL VALFRE’S SERVICE ON THE POLICY ADVISORY 

BOARD 
 
Teri and the PAB along with OCD staff recognized Val Valfre’s three (3) 
years of service on the Board. Val joined the PAB in February 2018 and was 
elected the Vice-Chair in 2019. Val is a champion for low-income families 
and other vulnerable communities and the PAB has greatly benefited from 
his knowledge and experience.  
 
Val thanked the PAB, Jennie, and staff for their leadership and stated that he 
will continue his work in the community.  

 
5. MISCELLANEOUS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
The next PAB meeting will be on February 11th at 7pm. Staff will bring the 
funding lists for approval and we will hold an election for the Vice-Chair.  
 
Chair Teri Lenahan adjourned the meeting at 9:01 pm.  
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